Minutes of the Recreation and Parks Advisory Board Meeting

September 10, 2020 Regular Meeting

The September10, 2020 meeting of the Recreation and Parks Advisory Board was convened at 7:00 pm
in the Social Room of the Oak Ridge Civic Center.

Roll Cail

Present: Mark Cantrell, fake Greear, David Kitzmiller, Melissa MciMahan, Chris Melhorn, Ken Rueter,

Brad Spears, Michele Thornton
Absent: Dan Robbins

Approval of the August 20, 2020 Meeting Minutes

Motion to approve: Jake; second: David. The August 20, 2020 meeting minutes were approved

unanimously.

Appearance and Citizen Comments

¢ Doug Colclasure provided a recent photo of overflowing parking at the North Boundary Trailhead west
of Wisconsin Avenue. He requested that the Board assist in finding a solution for parking improvements
at that location, which often sees large numbers of vehicles.

Updates and Observations (Non Action ltems):

e Rusty Bittel, developer of the proposed Motorsports Park at the Horizon Center, provided an overview
of the project and answered questions from the Board.

New Business

¢ The Board discussed options to address parking concerns at North Boundary Greenway traitheads along
HwWY 95.

Unfinished Business

¢ None




Board Work Plan

Rails to Trails:

e TDOT has approved the NEPA phase. They are currently reviewing Preliminary Plans. Once approved, the
project will receive a Notice to Proceed to final design.

e Jon Hetrick noted that the trail does not have an official name and requested that the Board assist in

developing a unique name,

Blueway Development:

e At Michelle’s request, the Position Statement of AFORR and TCWP ~ August 10, 2020 was entered into
the meeting minutes (attached). The position Statement addresses blueway development in the city.

e Ken discussed the opportunity to partner with Roane County on the TN Riverline project and with TWRA
on a Poplar Creek boat launch.

Woest BORCE Resolution:
¢ No report

QOak Ridge Qutdoor Swimming Pool:

e Michelle suggested the Board consider forming a subcommittee to address the planning.

&  Staff will begin the process by providing historical data on the pool. David requested financial data from
the last five years.

City Position & Policy on E-Bikes:
e Brad will take the lead on researching the subject for Board review

Parks & Recreation Stewardship, Maintenance and Trail Development:
e Brad announced the Grand Opening of the Dirt Lab at Haw Ridge Park on Friday, September 25, 2020 at
10 AM.

CIP Review:

e Staff will send data to David for incorporation into the rating spreadsheet used previously. He will try to
have it ready for Board review by the November meeting. This will allow the Board to develop a finished
work product for use in the CIP planning process, which typically starts in February.

Secondary Objectives:
e Velodrome
o Noreport

¢ Community Events
o Staff reviewed plans for a drive-through Halloween Party in place of the party usually held in the

Rec Center. Options for the Holiday Tree Lighting Ceremony are being evaluated.,
¢ Development Opportunities for Disc Golf & Soccer on Tuskegee Dr. Parcels
o No report




Director’s Report:

e The Board was provided an update on facility reopening plans for the Department.

Future Agenda Items:

e Adiscussion of potential impacts of the proposed motorsports park on the adjacent greenway.
e Develop a plan to approach DOE about parking improvements at North Boundary Greenway trailheads.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:42 PM.
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Position Statement of AFORR and TCWP - August 10, 2020

Two Oak Ridge-based organizations, Advocates for the Oak Ridge Reservation
(AFORR) and Tennessee Citizens for Wilderness Planning (TCWP), with a
combined history of over 70 years of attention to the natural resources of Oak
Ridge, would like to share a vision for our City’s natural assets. Our vision stems
from the 2019 City Blueprint, a living plan meant to guide community growth and
development in Oak Ridge. The Blueprint involved extensive citizen participation
and reflects our citizens’ priority on natural assets. Following from the Blueprint, a
Natural Assets Guidebook was recently provided to the City.

Oak Ridge is indeed a “Secret City” and an unusually vibrant small town. Not
only do we host a world-class science facility (and Tennessee’s single largest
employer) but, unlike other cities of our size, we feature many amenities ranging
from an excellent school system to a community symphony and an active
performance theater. We also enjoy benefits of numerous community events,
festivals, concerts, and other activities usually found only in larger communities, as
well as several museums and, now, the Manhattan Project National Historic Park.
However, what truly sets Oak Ridge apart is the wealth of natural opportunities
that exist here. Perhaps our best secret is that we truly are an “Outdoor City.” As a
result of the city’s unique history, we are surrounded by an abundance of green
space that is a legacy of the Manhattan Project. Greenness sets Oak Ridge apart
from the haphazardly divided and developed landscapes of the region’s urban
areas. In addition to the extensive open space within the city, 30,000 acres of
Federal land borders the Clinch River. The Clinch River corridor has significant
scenic value, supports high natural biodiversity, and offers myriad opportunities to
contribute to the health and well-being of our citizens and to make Oak Ridge a
desirable place to live. What other towns offer such extensive hiking, rowing,
paddling, boating, mountain biking, road biking, skiing, fishing, hunting,
swimming, and birding opportunities - all within city boundaries?

We agree wholeheartedly that our natural assets should not remain a secret. We
hereby encourage the community to recognize and enhance an "Oak Ridge
Blueway" from Melton Lake Park to Melton Hill Dam, with Clark Center Park as a
key access point. The 26+ miles of the Clinch River cradles our most under-
recognized natural asset: a blueway. The Blueway could provide greater
opportunities for residents and visitors to appreciate the vast tracts of forested land
bordering the Clinch River, while maintaining its treasured natural attributes. Oak
Ridge already has active fishing and rowing communities, but we also have the
potential to easily connect the marina area, Haw Ridge, Solway Park, Clark Center
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Park, and the Tennessee Valley Authority’s Melton Hill Dam with a true
destination-type attraction: adventure paddling. Given that Oak Ridge already has
more dedicated bike trail mileage than Knoxville and surrounding towns,
particularly with the exceptional mountain bike facilities at Haw Ridge, it makes
sense to diversify our outdoor offerings. We propose to enhance the Oak Ridge
Blueway while conserving and protecting the natural landscapes that maintain the
good water quality, shoreline scenery, and wildlife habitat enjoyed by all.

Clark Center Park is a key part of our vision for a Blueway. This dedicated public
recreation site is located on the inlet between Freels Bend and Gallaher Bend and
has for decades been a popular lakefront site for boating, fishing, picnicking,
swimming, and other recreational activities. A Blueway could use river access
locations to service paddlers (for example, to rent or return kayaks and canoes),
and Clark Center Park is a key access location between Solway Park and Melton
Hill Dam. The US Department of Energy (DOE) has owned and operated this park
for many years and would like to transfer it to another entity that would maintain it
for public use, but so far local governments have been reluctant to accept it due to
costs and liabilities. We see the permanent protection of the Three Bend Area and a
renaissance of Clark Center Park as two key elements of the Oak Ridge Blueway.
Clark Center Park should be transformed into a public destination park with a
singular focus on the waterfront and its other natural surroundings. Removal of the
ballfields and other infrastructure remaining from the park’s early years as a
recreation center will reduce costs and liabilities. Retaining boating and fishing
opportunities while making further enhancements, including addition of kayak and
canoe rental and shuttle concessions, would complete the vision of the Oak Ridge

Blueway.

This Blueway would run through the unfragmented forests and high biodiversity of
the DOE Reservation. The conservation significance of these forested areas has
long been recognized and documented by DOE, state agencies, and national
conservation groups. The Three Bend Area is a 3000-acre tract of particular value
where the Clinch River meanders through three large river bends that are rich in
history, wildlife, habitat diversity, and natural beauty. In June 1999 the Secretary
of Energy designated the Three Bend Scenic and Wildlife Management Refuge
Area to be managed for preservation purposes as part of an initiative to protect
ecologically valuable lands on DOE sites across the nation. The Three Bends,
including Solway Bend, Freels Bend, and Gallaher Bend, are managed for DOE by
the Tennessee Wildlife Resources Agency. The public has limited access to these
areas for hunting, hiking and bicycling on the public greenway trail on Gallaher
Bend, and for special guided walks and visits. The Blueway is an opportunity to
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experience this scenic area without additional infrastructure that could spoil
resources that the Three Bend Area protects.

Our organizations are enthusiastic about the potential to transform Clark Center
Park and realize the vision for the Oak Ridge Blueway. Imagine an extended, all-
day, family paddling opportunity that includes the natural beauty and wildlife of
this unspoiled area. Or a day of family fun that includes swimming, hiking, fishing,
and paddling opportunities, guided by a National Park ranger. We are eager to
work with government agencies at all levels, recreational retailers, and other
organizations to make our Blueway vision a reality.

Supporting resources and noftes:

In 2001, the Tennessee Division of Natural Heritage identified five natural core
areas that contain isolated, rare species or significant species assemblages (see
https://www.aforr.org/natareasmap.html), and a November 2009 ORNL report
"Natural Areas Analysis and Evaluation — Oak Ridge Reservation" (
https://info.ornl.gov/sites/publications/files/Pub21101.pdf) inventoried a number of

tracts of significant ecological value.

For the most part, lands on the DOE Reservation are not publicly accessible
because they support DOE missions, and some have other use restrictions under
lawfully binding Tennessee State Natural Area management plans.
http://tnlandforms.us/blueway/

Submitted to the Oak Ridger (Ben Pounds and Donna Smith) with copes sent to
e Other news organizations
o Oak Ridge Today (John Huotari)
Knoxville News Sentinel (Vince Gabrielle)
The Compass (Scott Barker barker@compassknox.com)
Knox TN Today (Sandra Clark sandra.clark@KnoxTNToday.com)
Clinton Courier News
Roane County News (Hugh G. Willett hwillett@roanecounty.com)
e Public Officials
Oak Ridge City Council
Anderson and Knox County Commissioners
Tennessee Valley Authority (Bert Roberston and Bucky Edmondson)
University of Tennessee Arboretum (Kevin Hoyt)
Department of Energy (John Shewairy)
Oak Ridge National Laboratory (David Keim)
National Park Service (Niki Nicholas)
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o Tennessee Wildlife Resources Agency (Shannon Young)




